MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL, COLWINSTON, ON TUESDAY 9th JUNE, 2009 AT 7.00 PM.

1
ATTENDANCE

Councillors:


P Graham-Woollard
 – Chairman






G W Bates – Deputy Chairman

A J Austin






Mrs S J Carter
M R Shave
W Bellin

Apologies:








M W Sweeney

Clerk:



Mr B J Graham-Woollard


County Councillor:

R Thomas

Two members of the public

Two Police Officers
Inspector Mark Taylor




PCSO Steven Thomas
2
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting.

2.1
Meeting for the Annual Election of Officers
In regard to the minutes of the meeting for the annual election of officers, it was proposed by Councillor Shave and seconded by Councillor Austin that this meeting, held on Tuesday, 12th May, 2009, be signed by the Chairman as a true record.  Carried unanimously.

2.2
May Meeting
Councillor Austin reported one error to be corrected, which was as follows:

“Point 3.1, Community Projects: Village Green states that the Chairman reported that he had spoken to Julie and Alan Lloyd, who were more than happy to facilitate electric supply, which the contractors were happy with.”

This was incorrect and should have read:

“Point 3.1, Community Projects: Village Green - the Chairman reported that he had spoken to Julie and John Lloyd, who were more than happy to facilitate electric supply, which the contractors were happy with.”

There being no further amendments, it was proposed by Councillor Austin and seconded by Councillor Mrs S Carter that the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, 12th May, 2009, be signed by the Chairman as a true record.  Carried unanimously.
3
MATTERS ARISING
3.1
Clerk’s Salary
The Chairman declared an interest and handed the control of the meeting over to the Deputy Chairman.  The Clerk was present whilst the matter was discussed in order to be able to answer questions.  The Clerk was asked what further information he had received in regard to Clerk’s salaries.  The Clerk replied that, following recent communication with One Voice Wales, it was recommended that an increase be agreed as per the pay scales outlined by One Voice Wales.
Following the pay scales, it was recommended that the pay scale should be increased from £7.50 per hour to £8.60 per hour.  It was proposed by Councillor Shave and seconded by Councillor Austin that the increase should be agreed and effective immediately.  Agreed unanimously.
3.2
Police Report
The Chairman welcomed Inspector Mark Taylor and PCSO Steven Thomas to the meeting.  They gave a report on the following items:
· Attendance at Community Council Meetings and Communication
The officers welcomed the opportunity of attending the meeting once every 6 months, as it meant that Police work could be carried out more efficiently.  Inspector Taylor also said that they were wishing to communicate with the community in other ways through post boxes, and that although they weren’t present at all meetings, they were always contactable.

Inspector Taylor also spoke about the merger between Bridgend and E Division (Barry), in that there was a proposal to merge with F Division (Bridgend, Porthcawl).  This would ensure that there was a stronger and improved Police presence, if necessary, in the Vale.  Communications with the PCSO, Steven Thomas would be possible through the “our bobby” website (http://www.ourbobby.com).  In this regard, Inspector Taylor said that PCSOs act as a bobby on the beat and were a visible presence for the communities represented.
· Crime Figures for Colwinston
PCSO Steven Thomas said that the current Police report for Colwinston was green in that no criminal activities had taken place over the last 6 months.  The latest incident was the theft of a feeding gate from a farm, for which no-one had since been caught.  In regard to the two matching periods, February 2008 with February 2009, PCSO Thomas said that crime in the area had decreased.  However, Inspector Taylor said that although these figures indicated a good reduction, due to the small numbers, this meant that this could be very low.
· Motocross
In regard to the motocross issue, Inspector Taylor could not give any update on the current issue as P.C Rob Mellor was not able to attend.  The Chairman asked if Inspector Taylor could obtain the police view in regard to the motocross.  Inspector Taylor agreed to chase this up with Inspector Mellor and ask him to e-mail the Clerk, and that it would be done urgently.

· Police Patrols
The Chairman said that a Police patrol car is seen often in the village driving through, and asked the reason for this.  Inspector Taylor said that this could be for various purposes, such as driving the PCSO to the village, to drive around the village.  The Chairman said that it should be recommended that officers should park their cars and walk around the village instead as this would boost communication.  Inspector Taylor said that he would pass this on to P.C Mellor.

· PCSO Post Boxes
The Chairman enquired as to the relevance of the post boxes and whether any vexatious matters had been posted.  Inspector Taylor said that the post boxes were designed so that people can put concerns on notes and post them in the boxes.  The PCSO would then check on the matters registered.  Inspector Taylor said that no vexatious matters had been registered in Colwinston.

· Speeding
The Chairman drew the matter of speeding and speed limits within the village to Inspector Taylor and asked whether there was a possibility of monitoring speed limits.  Inspector Taylor said that the measure of checking speed limits was a matter which was carried out on few occasions in order to check how people are driving in the village.  The Chairman replied that it was difficult to encourage the Vale Council to enforce speed limits, and that it would help to remind people of the slower speed limit.
Inspector Taylor responded by saying that the post boxes were there to be used for people’s concerns such as speed limits in the village.  The Chairman said that a major concern in regard to this issue was that people were using phones whilst driving.  Inspector Taylor agreed, but said that this was an enforcement issue, and that it was difficult to capture those who were committing the crime.
Councillor Bates mentioned that normally speed limits were designated by red rings, but that he had seen speed limit signs in West Wales with a black ring around it, and would be grateful if the Police could clarify what this means and reply to the Clerk.  Councillor Bates wanted to know whether they were enforceable and what they meant and also whether they could be used instead of other traffic calming measures within the village.  PCSO Thomas agreed to look into this and reply to the clerk.

· Suspicious Activities
Councillor Mrs Carter said that a villager near St. Michael’s Close had approached her in regard to a silver car seen around the area, and that the people within were acting suspiciously in the village.  However, after several appearances, they had disappeared.  Inspector Taylor advised that villagers should be recommended to phone 101 in regard to suspicious activities, as this was a quicker way of contacting the Police in those circumstances.
The Chairman thanked Inspector Taylor and PCSO Thomas for coming.  They left the meeting at 7.30 pm.
3.3
Urgent Business - Insurance
· Insurance
The Chairman reported that the initial renewal notice had not been received but he had contacted the company and they agreed to wait for the payment as long as they have received it by the end of the week (12th June).  This was for fully comprehensive insurance as recommended by One Voice Wales.  It was proposed by Councillor Bates and seconded by Councillor Austin that the amount of £349.59 for the insurance should be paid.  Agreed unanimously.
3.4
Urgent Business - Planning Application 2009/00351/FUL - Motocross
The Chairman wished to focus on this as a matter of urgency.

The Clerk declared a conflict of interest in relation to his Welsh Assembly Government role and handed over the taking of notes for this part of the meeting to the Chairman.  The Chairman added that the Clerk would not be permitted to take any role in the issue and that all issues concerning this matter would be passed on to the Chairman.

The Chairman said that the following needed to be taken into consideration:

· This was a major issue and needed to be debated within the Community Council.  This concerned the use of the field adjacent to the A48 as a motocross track;

· The Chairman said that it was important to encourage serious views and not emotive ones in regard to the application.  The Chairman also said that some views from the public had been unnecessarily aggressive and, in some cases, offensive.
· The application had been made in retrospect as the work had been done to create the track prior to the application being made.  This was after several representations from members of the public, Police Officers, Councillors and Community Councillors.

· The Chairman reported that a notice had been published on the 8th June that the Council should be sent any representations which the community may wish to make.

In regard to the application, the Chairman handed out copies of the following to Councillors:

· A letter from the Council, written to the Clerk;

· The information held on the application;

· List of people consulted;

· List of those who had communicated to the Vale Council in regard to the application – though no names or opinions were listed;

· The planning application;

· An aerial photograph of the area;

· The plan of the plot, and a drawing of the plot;

· A statement of information from Mr William.

Councillor Bates asked why the date of the application and the date of the public notice were different.  The Chairman replied that that following his conversation with the planning officer, Rob Thomas, who said that the notice would give the public a few more days.  However, the Chairman proposed that the Community Council would work to the earlier date.  Further to this, County Councillor Thomas said that it could vary from Councillors to the Community Council, to the date given to the public.  The Chairman then passed around copies of the letter from Mr David William stating the reasons for delay of the planning application.
The Chairman drew attention to the Community Councillors of the application errors on the formal application.  The Chairman said that in regard to the list of people who had, so far, communicated with the Council on the application, 30 people had contacted the Vale Council.  The Chairman stressed, however, that no names or opinions had been included on this list.  The Chairman then allowed the Community Councillors time to digest the information.
The following comments were made in regard to the application:

· General Comments

Councillor Bellin said that residents in St. Mary Hill had complained as they could hear the noise problem.  Councillor Thomas reported that this issue had been brought up at Llangan Community Council’s meeting on the 8th of June, where it was agreed that they would object to the planning application.

The Chairman stated that the statement of Mr William was consistent with conversations with the gentleman which had been irksome and offensive.

· Issues in Detail
The following issues were noted in detail:

Issue 1 – Change of use to a motocross practice track
The Chairman said that this was not consistent with evidence that there was racing taking place.  The Chairman said that in its reply, the Community Council could say that racing was still taking place.
Issue 2 – Site address details
The Chairman said that it was premature to name it as Crack Hill Motocross and that it should state that it was 3 designated fields and should be stated as such.  The Chairman said that this was relevant, as the site used to be 3 fields.  In regard to changes the Chairman said that it was obvious that two hedges had been removed, turning them into 1 field, without permission.  An observation should be made in this regard.  County Councillor Thomas said that this had been referred to the tree officer and the environmental officer at the Vale Council.

Issue 3 – Details of pre-application

The Chairman said that the application stated that the reason given was “due to engineering works that took place”.  The Chairman said that this was not true, as a member of the public, followed by others, complained in January.  Following the large number of complaints, the Planning Officer came out to inspect the activity and then advised him that he had to make an application.  This was further noted by the Community Council in March in regard to the activity.


Issue 4 – Pedestrian and Vehicle Access

The application stated that vehicle access should not be changed, and the applicant had answered no to all questions.  However, the applicant had also said that diversions would not be needed.  However, the Community Council thought that modifications would need to be made to ensure that vehicles were able to access the area safely.
Issue 5 – Waste storage & collection
The application states that “the track will provide bins for the collection of general waste”.  However a complaint had been received that there had been an increase of litter and mess along the lane since the motocross had begun.  There was also the issue of people parking on the lane causing problems and obstructions.  The Chairman said that the vehicle access would not be able to cope with the excessive number of vehicles.  Furthermore, in regard to the arrangements for the collection of recycling waste, it was argued that this would not help the current excellent system which has been carried out in the village.


Issue 6 – Consultation with the neighbours
The application states that the applicant had contacted the neighbours, the local Community Council and South Wales Police in regard to the application.  The Chairman stated that this was not true, and that the only contact the applicant had made with any other party had been offensive and, at times, threatening.  It was understood that one complainant had recorded video footage, which they would be prepared to allow as evidence if necessary, and was prepared to mention that this was available.

Issue 7 – Materials used & vehicle parking space
The Chairman said that the note of materials was not necessary as the track had already been created, albeit without permission.  It was understood that the vehicle parking had not been created and not put down.  The Chairman said that problems could be created with trailers and cars and other vehicles, which would be more than 30.  The Chairman said that the video footage was evidence that up to at least 50 – 60 cars had been in attendance.

Issue 8 – Foul sewage
The applicant had stated that a portaloo would be in operation at the track, but that it would not connect to the current drainage system.  The Chairman did not think that it would be adequate for 30 – 40 individuals.

Issue 9 – Biodiversity
The Chairman said that having gone from natural agricultural land to track, it was understood that there would have been an adverse affect on the biodiversity of the area.  Councillor Bellin asked if the Environment Agency had been contacted in regard to this, the Chairman replied that they had.


Issue 10 – Current use of land – Agricultural
The Chairman said that there could be an order to re-instate it as agricultural land.  It was understood an enforcement order was also in place, in that it could be immediately applied should the application fail.


Issue 11 – Trees and hedges
The Chairman said that this was not currently a case as they had been removed.  However, the Chairman added that there were hedges and trees which have been affected.


Issue 12 – Trade effluent
The Chairman said there are several issues in regard to the use of effluent, in that there would be oil, petrol, waste.


Issue 13 – Hours of opening
In regard to this issue, following evidence from various sources, it was understood that the owner had not kept within the stated hours.

Issue 14 – Hazardous substances
The Chairman warned that these could be stored and therefore would be a risk.

Issue 15 – The statement of information from the applicant
There were several issues in regard to this, which were as follows:

· Councillor Bellin said that the site was advertised on the internet as a 24-hour moto cross site;

· Councillor Bates reported that he had heard that on the internet it stated that the site was for sale as a moto cross site;
The Chairman asked whether everyone was against the application, but that representations and observations should be worded as per best practice.  The Chairman said that this could be done by him contacting the Director of Planning to seek advice, and also from the Legal department.  It might then advise the Community Council to go to an independent legal company along with views from the Community Councillors.  Further to this, the Chairman would contact One Voice Wales to seek advice, and that legal advice could also be sought from villagers.
The Chairman believed that he could put together a coherent argument on behalf of the Community Council, but would also prefer Community Councillors to make their own comments in regard to the application, to the Vale Council.  The Chairman also proposed that in lieu of a public meeting, that a notice would go up to inform the village to make their own written representations in regard to the application.  The Chairman also said that there were several environmental issues which were to be taken into consideration such as noise pollution, biological pollution.
Councillor Bates said that the arguments of “Not in my back yard” or “I don’t like it” should be left out and that the Community Council should steer the public of the village to communicate in an objective manner.  The Chairman said that he would prefer it, that if anyone had a representation to make, then the members of the public should contact Planning or Rob Thomas.  It was proposed by Councillor Bates and seconded by Councillor Austin that the Chairman would format a response from the Community Council which would oppose the development but would be unbiased, along with a statement of objections, along with, in lieu of a public meeting, the encouragement to the community to voice their comments to the Vale Council.  It was also agreed that the Chairman would write to the other Community Councils, Llandow, Ewenny, Llangan and Cowbridge in regard to this matter.  Agreed unanimously.
Once this matter was closed, the Clerk re-took the role of taking notes of the meeting.

3.5
Planning Application – 2009/00476/FUL – Church Cottage
Councillor Bates brought this to the attention of the Community Council, as it would be discussed at the Conservation Committee on Thursday 11th June.  The application was for the refurbishment of Church Cottage along with an extension to the property.  Councillor Bates confirmed that it was listed in the County Treasures and also as one of the oldest buildings in the village.  Councillor Bates said that the owners wished to build an extension behind the building, to replace modern buildings which were in disrepair, notably an old garage and old shed.  It was noted that the plans state that the refurbishment of the building would be in sympathetic with the original style and historical style, as will the extension which would be single storey.  The Planning Department of the Vale Council have asked the Conservation Committee to review the following issues: the impact of proposed building works on character of dwelling and impact on the wider conservation area.

It was also advised that pitch roof elements should be taken into consideration.  The Chairman asked as to whether the finished building would be in keeping with the Colwinston conservation area.  Councillor Bates said that it would appear to be the case when the owners wish to put the original character back into the building.  Furthermore, it was understood that one of the neighbours was in favour of this.  However, Councillor Bates said that there was also the question of scale when there were several 3-storey houses in the vicinity of the building.  It was proposed by the Chairman, and seconded by Councillor Shave that the Community Council should send observations to support this planning application.  The Chairman asked Councillor Bates to reflect these views at the Conservation Committee, although he also remarked that the roofs may need to be looked at.  Furthermore, the Chairman said that the argument should be made that there were already several modern buildings in the vicinity, and that this building would add, instead of detract to the Conservation area.  Agreed unanimously.
3.6
Community Projects

-
Little Hill

-
Village Green


-
Church Gateway

The Chairman reported that in regard to these projects, the Church was being ruled out for the time being.  In regard to the Village Green, however, the Chairman hoped that he would have something tangible to report at the July meeting, but warned that the CASH grant was looking unlikely.  Carried over.

3.7
General Highway Matters
The Chairman gave a report on highway matters as follows:

· Damaged Roads
The Chairman reported that the potholes had been filled in the damaged roads, but only in the two places indicated where there was the most serious damage.  The Chairman also remarked that he had contacted Miles Punter to thank him for this work.
· St Michael’s Close, Car Park, Grass cutting
In regard to grass cutting, the Chairman said that the standard was now worse apart from where individuals had done it themselves.  The Chairman said that the current cuts were again carried out by an agency and that the standard was disgraceful in that in many cases, grass wedges were left and the work was not carried out professionally.  County Councillor Thomas agreed to speak to those in charge of parks and gardens at the Vale Council.
Further to this, the Chairman reported that he had asked someone to come and look at the village grass areas and give an initial quote for grass cutting and maintenance for 5 to 6 cuts a year.
In regard to the Village seat, which was damaged beyond repair by those carrying out the grass cutting, the Chairman reported that a new replacement was imminent.

· Motocross
As reported previously under item 3.4
· Village Green 
The Chairman reported that there was nothing further to report on this.
· Slow signs provision
The Chairman reported that there was nothing further and that this was still not considered as a priority.  As discussed previously under item 3.2.
3.8
Highway Matters – Green Lane
This matter had been dealt with under General Highway Matters at point 3.7, and would be let lie until the matter of the motocross had been resolved.
3.9
Binding of Minutes
The Chairman confirmed that this was still in process, but nearly finalised.  However, due to the current problems surrounding the area where the Moto Cross was taking place, this would be dealt with in due course.
3.10
Audit 2006/07 and 2007/08
The Chairman reported that Paul Griffiths had agreed to carry out the work when necessary.  Again, this would be carried out in due course, following the resolution surrounding the extremely time-consuming problems with regard to the Moto Cross.  Agreed unanimously.
3.11
Notice Board
The Chairman agreed to make a suitable replacement as and when time permitted.  This was in hand and would also be completed in due course.  On-going.
3.12
Newsletter – Colwinston News & Views
The Chairman said that he had put a piece in the Newsletter.

3.13
Legal Matters
The Chairman said that he had not heard anything, but would chase this up with the Land Registry.
3.14
School Field

Due to the continuing problems in regard to finances and the application for the motocross, it was agreed that this matter would be let lie for the time being.
3.15
Pruning of tree in front of the flats

The Chairman said that the owner had not been informed or sent a reply in regard to the tree.  The Chairman said that he had also sent correspondence to County Councillor Thomas in regard to a response from the Vale Council.
3.16.
Grass cutting

The Chairman recorded thanks to Councillor M Sweeney for cutting the grass in the churchyard.

3.17
Best Kept Village Competition
Councillor Shave reported that he had put a piece in the newsletter.  He also asked Councillor Mrs Carter to give thanks to the school for organising litter collection around and outside the school.
3.18
We Are the Champions Competition
It was agreed that, since Colwinston was involved, that the Community Council would make a contribution of £25.00.  It was proposed that the Clerk notify the Treasurer of the payee and would then send the cheque to the organisation.  Agreed unanimously.
3.19
Planning Application – P/DC/IR/2009/00454/FUL – Highfield Farm – Wind Turbine
The Chairman reported that there was no formal objection apart from the wording of the application.  There would be no real distraction from the A48, but it should be monitored.

3.20
Maintenance of Flats, Twyn yr Eglwys
Councillor Mrs S Carter said that she had written to Mr Francis in regard to this matter, but had not heard anything since.

4
HIGHWAY MATTERS

4.1
Matters for discussion
All matters had been previously discussed at point 3.7 under General Highway Matters.
5
TREASURER’S REPORT
5.1
Report of Accounts

The Treasurer reported that there were no changes to the accounts.
6
CLERK’S REPORT
6.1 Planning Applications

The Clerk reported that he had received the following planning applications:
Planning Application 2009/00351/FUL – Motocross – this was discussed at point 3.4;

Planning Application 2009/00476/FUL – Church Cottage – this was discussed at point 3.5.

7
OTHER BUSINESS
7.1
St.Athan Military Academy – Consultation Documents
Councillor W Bellin reported that there had been a presentation of documents for the St Athan Military Academy in regard to the shooting ranges.  The presentation had taken place in Llantwit Major and in regard to the consultation, many areas had raised the concern that the ranges were open and not closed and that there were concerns in regard to this in Colwinston.  It was proposed by Councillor Bates, and seconded by Councillor Bellin that the Clerk should write to Planning to ask when Colwinston would be asked to consult on the St Athan Military Academy.  Agreed unanimously.
7.2
Tennis Courts

Councillor Mrs Carter asked who she should contact in regard to the Tennis Courts.  The Chairman said that this was the responsibility of the Village Hall Association, and suggested that Councillor Mrs Carter should contact Anne Sant.

8
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
8.1
The date of the Next Meeting
It was agreed that the next meeting will be held on Tuesday, the 14th of July, at 7.00 pm in Colwinston Village Hall.

There being no further business, the Meeting was closed at 10.00 pm.
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